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JUDICIAL CRIMINAL STATISTICS, 1937

Twenty-nine States, Including the District
of Columbia, cooperated with the Bureau of the
Census in furnishing reports of defendants in
criminal oases disposed of by courts of general
Jurisdiction during the year 1937. This is the
sixth year that the Judicial criminal statis-
tics collection has been made by the Bureau of
the Census, The first collection in 1932 in-
cluded reports from 16 States, 24 States fur-
nished information for 1933, 27 for 1954, and
30 for 1935 and 1936. During the present year
(1937) 2 States were dropped from the annual
collection and 1 was added. Returns from the
States of Illinois and Maine were so limited
(one-third or less of the counties reporting)
that it was thought advisable to exclude them.
The State of New York was added this year as a
result of the cooperation received from the New
York Department of Correction in furnishing to
the Census Bureau summaries of the judicial
criminal reports collected by that Department.

Scope of statistics. The Judicial criminal
statistics gathered by the Census Bureau are
limited for the most part to statistics of
criminal defendants disposed of by courts of
general Jurisdiction. Under the Judicial or-
ganization of most States there is a court of
general jurisdiction in each county which has
the authority in criminal cases to try and dis-
pose of all serious or felony offenses and of
such minor or misdemeanor offenses as are not
within the exclusive jurisdiction of inferior
courts. Thus any offender tried on a felony
charge will be tried in a court of general ju-
risdiction although he may have a preliminary
examination on the felony charge in a minor
court. In a few States, the power to try and
dispose of felony charges has been extended, in
certain instances, to minor courts such as mu-
nicipal and county courts.

While most offenders convicted of felony
charges are disposed of by courts of general
jurisdiction, this does not mean that all fel-
ony charges are finally disposed of in these
courts. Many offenders who are arrested on a
felony charge are disposed of finally in
minor courts either by the dismissal of the
charge at the preliminary examination or the
reduction of the charge to a misdemeanor Which
is within the Jurisdiction of the minor court.
This means that statistics gathered mainly from
courts of general jurisdiction fall far short
of accounting for the prosecution of all of-
fenders charged with felonies. Not until ju-
dicial criminal statistics can cover all action
taken in a criminal case from the point of ar-
rest or the filing of the first charge to final
disposition will there be data available to
give us an adequate picture of the administra-
tion of criminal justice.

Methods of collection. The Judicial crim-
inal statistics collected by the Census Bureau
are based on an annual report made by the clerk
of court in each county on two uniform tally
sheets which are supplied by the Census Bureau.
One provides for the tallying of all defendants
disposed of during the year by offense and
method of disposition; the other provides for
tallying all persons convicted by offense and
sentence imposed. The 1937 data were collected
by this tally sheet method in 24 of the 29
States, Reports were received from New York
and Massachusetts on the basis of the reporting
forms used by the Departments of Correction in
those respective States. For the District of
Columbia, Minnesota, and the majority of the
l>OS(

Ohio counties, the data were gathered on the
basis of individual case reports.

The accuracy of the data reported on the
tally sheets necessarily depends on the amount
of care with which the clerks of court enter
the tally marks in accordance with the instruc-
tions furnished them. The fact tnat instruc-
tions are necessarily general in order to apply
to many jurisdictions, that moct clerks of
court are exceedingly busy officials usually
without sufficient clerical assistance, and
that they are asked to make these reports vol-
untarily without compensation or other assis-
tance, means that the tally sheets are not al-
ways made out with the care desired.

The task of making up an annual tally sheet
report from the court records is not a simple
one. Court dockets and registers have boon
evolved primarily for reference purposes. They
are not uniform from county to county or from
court to court. They are not always uniform
within the same county and court, as nowly
elected clerks may make changes in the detail
recorded in their books. The matter of classi-
fying cases according to offense and particular
method of disposition or type of sentence also
is quite difficult and results in a lack of
uniformity, inasmuch as different clerks will
have different ideas as to how an offender
should be classified. There is seldom any
other summary of court dispositions available
with which to compare the tally made on the

census schedules . Sven if another summary is

available, it is not likely to be in the same
terms or units as the census reports. Further,
if errors have been made in the process of tal-
lying, there is no way to check or eliminate
them except to repeat tho entire process.

A new method of collecting Judicial crim-
inal statistics on the basis of Individual case
reports was tried out in 1937 in Ohio, Minne-
sota, and the District of Columbia. Under this
system the clerk of court fills out a standard
card furnishing a summary of the action taken
in each case filed and disposed of in his
court. The classification and tabulation of
these cards is done for a State by a central
statistical agency, insuring uniform classifi-
cation and interpretation of the data reported
from all counties. This method is far more
flexible than the tally sheet method, as it

makes possible a more intensive analysis of the
data collected and, further, can quite easily
be adapted to the particular record-keeping
routines used by the different clerks of court.
As considerably more work is required to tabu-
late, analyze, and summarize reports collected
under the individual case method, it will be
difficult for the Bureau of the Census to

undertake the detailed work required in the
collection of statistics by this method, for a

large number of States. The collection made in

the three jurisdictions mentioned has been car-
ried on as an experiment to test out the prac-
ticability of this system. It Is hoped that

the various States will establish their own
statistical bureaus. The development of a sat-
isfactory national system of judicial criminal
statistics will depend Co a large extent on tho

establishment of such State bureaus. A State
agency will be able to work out a system which
fits the particular law, procedure, and prac-
tice of the State and can make much more de-

tailed analysis of the statistics gathered than

is possible by a national agency dealing with
all States.

1



JTOICIAL CRIMINAL STATISTICS, 1937

Limitations of the statistics. There are
wide differences to be found from State to
State both In the organization of the general
trial courts and In the particular Jurisdiction
possessed by them. It will be noted in table 9
of this report (page 7) that the 1937 statis-
tics were collected from several different
kinds of courts and occasionally from two or
three types within a single State. While each
State usually has a single type of court of
general Jurisdiction, in some States special
Jurisdiction to dispose of felony offenses has
been given to courts which otherwise woiild be
classified as courts of limited Jurisdiction.
In Vermont, for instance, the county courts are
the general trial courts of the State and have
complete power to dispose of felony cases.
However, the municipal courts of that State
have been granted power to dispose of felony
cases where the defendant pleads guilty. As
most of the felony cases are disposed of by
pleas of guilty In the municipal courts, it is
necessary to collect statistics from both of
these types of courts in Vermont to obtain
fairly complete coverage of the felony convic-
tions In that Stats.

There is a great deal of unevenness in the
extent of Jurisdiction possessed by the general
trial courts sven within a single State. These
courts have essentially a residual Jurisdic-
tion; that is, they handle and dispose of all
types of cases that are not specifically given
over to some other court for disposal. In some
States this Jurisdiction is divided between
general trial courts and minor courts, both
having concurrent Jurisdiction over misdemean-
ors. Frequently, In metropolitan counties the
court of general Jurisdiction will handle only
felony cases, as the authority to dispose of all
misdemeanor cases has been granted exclusively
to the municipal court of the main city in the
county. In the same State, however, the gen-
eral trial courts in the rural counties will
handle not only felony cases but a large number
of misdemeanor cases that are not disposed of
by local Justices of the peace. There are,
therefore, some very real difficulties of com-
parison in these statistics. The same tech-
nique that was used in 1935 and 1936 of limit-
ing the summary €uid comparative analysis of
State material to major offenses is again used
in 1937. It is thought that this method elim-
inates a great deal of the variability in the
statistics which would otherwise result from
the widely differing Jurisdiction over criminal
cases of the reporting courts.

There Is no technique of selection, however,
that can be used which will make up for the
fact that these statistics do not embody the
results of the earlier stages of prosecution of
felony cases. It is known that in many metro-
politan counties large numbers of offenders ar-
rested and charged with felonies are eliminated
or disposed of on reduced charges before the
cases ever reach the general trial courts. The
National Commission on Law Observance and En-
f-jrcement in its report on prosecution ( table
2, pages 190 and 191) shows the results of
court dispositions taken from several crime
surveys that covered all defendants prosecuted
for felonies. Including those eliminated in
the earlier stages of prosecution. About a
dozen metronolitan Jurisdictions were included.
The nroDortlon of felony charges which survived
the earlier stages of prosecution and entered
the general trial court ranged from 23 to 83
percent, depending on the Jurisdiction. Obvi-

ously, the work of a trial court which dis-
poses of only 23 percent of those arrested and
charged wl th a felony is not comparable with
the work of a court in a Jurisdiction where
83 percent of the original felony defendants
are handled. In the first Jurisdiction it
would be expected that most of the weak cases
would be eliminated in the earlier stages and
that a high conviction rate would be shown for
the remaining 23 percent coming before the
trial court. In the latter Jurisdiction where
83 percent of the original charges survived,
a much higher dismissal rate and consequently a
lower conviction rate might be expected. It is
simply Impossible to Justify the assumption
that statistics of courts of general Jurisdic-
tion reliably account for orosecution practice.
For this reason too positive conclusions should
not be drawn from the variaijions in disposi-
tions and sentences observed from State to
State in these statistics.

ANALYSIS OF 1937 DATA

Dispositions, by States. The 1937 report
consists primarily of the 29 summaries which
have been prepared for each of the cooperating
States. For 27 States it was possible to pre-
sent a 3-year comparison showing, for major of-
fenses, the number of defendants disposed of,
by type of disposition and sentence, for the
years 1937, 1936, and 1935. Such a comparison
for a given State is much more reliable and
useful than any comparisons that might be made
between States, for reasons already outlined.

The first four tables will present the sum-
mary data on disposition and sentence, by
States. Tables 5 to 8, inclusive, will present
the same information for the 29 States com-
bined, by offense.

Table 1 shows, by States, the number and
proportion of defendants charged with major of-
fenses who were eliminated without conviction
and the number and proportion convicted. The
proportion of defendants eliminated without
conviction ranges from 42.7 percent in Indiana
to 1.4 percent in Rhode Island, and, conversely,
the proportion convicted ranges from 98.6 per-
cent in Rhode Island to 57.3 percent in Indi-
ana. For the 29 States taken individually, the
median proportion convicted is 80,8 percent;
that is, 14 States show a higher proportion of
convictions and 14 States a smaller proportion.

Table 2 shows the number and proportion of
defendants eliminated without conviction for
each of the three types of elimination, namely,
(1) dismissed and other no penalty disposi-
tions, (2) acquitted by court after waiver of
jury trial, and (3) acquitted by Jury. Dis-
missals and other no penalty dispositions ac-
count for the great majority of defendants
eliminated, ranging from 93.7 percent in Ver-
mont to 44.1 percent in Pennsylvania. The me-
dian proportion dismissed for the 29 States
taken individually is 75.1 percent. It will be
noted that in several States there were no ac-
quittals by court after waiver of Jury trial.
In most of these States this is due to the fact
that there is no legal provision for waiver of
Jury trial in a felony case. The proportion of
defendants eliminated who were acquitted by
Jury ranges from 53.8 percent in Pennsylvania
to 1.1 percent in Connecticut. The median pro-
portion of defendants acquitted by jury for the
29 States is 21.4 oercent.
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DEFErroANTS ELIMINATED 'VI THOUT CONVICTION A>JD DEFENDANTS
C0N"/ICTED, BY STATES: 1937

STATE
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Table 3. DEFENDANTS CONVICTED, BY METHOD OF CONVICTION, BY STATES: 1937

PLEA OF GUILTY I COUHT FINDS GUILTY
STATE

Total
convicted

JOTY VEBDICT GUILTY

Total, 29 States .

Arizona
California
Colorado
Connecticut
District of Columbia
Idaho
Indiana
Iowa
Kansas
Massachuserts
Michigan
Minnesota
Montana '.

Nebraska
New Hampsli \ re ......
New Jersey
New Mexico
New York
North Dakota
Ohio
Oregon
Pennsylvania
Rhode Island
South Dakota
Utah -

Vermont ,

Washington
Wisconsin
Wyoming

63,671 50,980 80.1 2,659

563
3,585
1,179

990
1,308

377
2,905
1,224
1,341
2,529
3,901
1,676

452
875
o57

4,192
633

7,760
427

4,857
731

15,904
560
441
296
505

1,289
2,548

266

496
3,039
1,006

898
1,107

320
2,103
1,146
1,164
2,129
3,092
1,578

379
788
331

3,628
528

6,904
396

4,152
683

9,799
557
406
221
486

1,128
2,275

241

88.1
84.8
85.3
90.7
84.6
84.9
72, i

93„6
86.8
84.2
79.3
94.2
83.8
90.1
92.7
86.5
83.4
89.0
92.7
85.5
93.4
61.6
99.5
92.1
74.7
96.2
87.5
89.3
90.6

199
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Table 3 shows the number and proportlou of
convictions for each of the three types of con-
viction, that is, for (1) pleas of guilty, (S)
convictions by court after waiver of Jury
trial, and (3) jury verdicts of guilty. As
usual, a plea of guilty was the predominant
method of reaching a conviction. The oropor-
tion of convictions resulting from pleas of
guilty ranges from 99.5 percent in Rhode Island
to 61.6 percent in Pennsylvania. The median
percentage for the 29 States taken Individually
is 87.5 percent. Jury verdicts of guilty ac-
counted for 35.5 percent of all convictions in
Pennsylvania and less than 1 percent in Rhode
Island. The median proportion of convictions
by jury among the 29 States Is 8.3 percent.

Table 4 shows, for each of the 29 States,
the number and percent who were convicted and
sentenced, by type of sentence imposed. In
Montana nearly three-fourths of the defendants
sentenced for major offenses received a prison
or death sentence, while Pennsylvania, at the
other end of the scale, had only 14.5 percent

of those convicted sentenced to prison or
death. The median State of the 29, that is,
the State standing in the middle of the series
ranged in order on the basis of this item,
shows a percentage of 47.6 receiving a prison
sentence. Probation was used most extensively
in Rhode Island, where 61.8 percent were re-
ported as being placed on probation or i2;iven a

suspended sentence. North Dakota reported the
least use of this type of sentence with 12.4
percent , while the median State shows a percent-
age of 29.1. Pennsylvania reported the highest
proportion of Jail sentences, while Montana re-
ported the lowest. The median State shows a

peroen-tage of 11.8 sentenced to Jail.

Disposition, by offense .— In Interpreting the

data presented in tables 5 to 8, showing , for the

29 States combined, disposition and sentence by
offense, it must be remembered that a few States
account for most of the cases reported and that

the practices followed in these States in regard
to both disposition and sentence dominantly in-

fluence the results shown In these tables. The

Table 5. DEFENDANTS ELIMINATED WITHOUT CONVICTION AND
DEFENDANTS CONVICTED, BY OFFENSE: 1937

Total
disposed

of

ELIMINATED
WITHOUT CONVICTION

Number Percent

CONVICTED

Number Percent

Total .....

Murder
Manslaughter
Robbery
Aggravated assault .......
Burglary
Larceny, except auto theft
Auto theft
Embezzlement and fraud . .

.

Stolen property
Forgery
Rape
Commercialized vice
Other sex offenses
Violating drug laws
Carrying, etc., weapons ..

Other major offenses .....

83,648

1,073
2,083
6,181
7,041

15,049
19,217
5,563
5,340
1,776
4,883
3,368
1,004
5,384
1,004
2,586
2,096

19,977 23.9 63,671

405
920

1,392
2,831
1,945
3,734

844
2,114
566
S07

l,CSc
372

1,440
159
595
761

37.7
44.2
22.5
40.2
12.9
19.4
15.2
39.6
31.9
16.5
32 .4
37.1
26.7
15.8
23.0
36.3

668
1,163
4,789
4,210

13,104
15,483
4,719
3,226
1,210
4,076
2,276

6-32

3,944
845

1,991
1,355

;'6.i

62.-3

55.8
77.5
59.8
87.1
80.6
84.8
60.4
"68.1

83.5
67.6
62.9
73.3
84.2
77.0
63.7

Table 6. DEFENDANTS ELIMINATED '.VITHOUT CONVICTION, BY METHOD OF DISPOSITION,
BY OFFENSE: 1937

Total
eliminated

DISMISSED AND
OTHER HO PENALTY

Number Percent

ACQUITTED
BY CCUT^T

Number Percent

ACQUITTED
EY JURY

N\uiiber Percent

Total

Murder
Manslaughter
Robbery
Aggravated assault
Burglary
Larceny, except aato theft
Auto theft
Embezzlement and fraud . .

.

Stolen property
Forgery
Rape
Commercialized vice
Other sex offenses
Violating drug laws
Carrying, etc., weapons ..

Other major offenses

19,977 12,716 63.7

405
920

1,392
2,831
1,945
3,734

844
2,114

566
807

1,092
372

1,440
159
595
761

186
381
737

1,562
1,386
2,545
568

1,672
335
689
634
103
952
85

309
572

4.9

45.9
41.4
52.9
55.2
71.3
68.2
67.3
79.1
59.2
85.4
58.1
27.7
66.1
53.5
51.9
75.2

62
91

141
95

144
43
71
55
19
62
17
89
12
40
23

6.7
3.0

6,292

214
4.79

564
1,128
464

1,045
233
371
176
99

396
252
399
62

24e
166

31.5

52.3
51.8
40.5
39.8
23.9
28.0
27.6
17.5
31.1
12.3
36.?
67.7
27.7
39.0
41.3
21.8
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SIX states of California, Indiana, New Jersey,
New York, Ohio, and Pennsylvania account for
nearly two thirds (64.1 percent) of the cases
covered, while the other 23 States account for
the remainder.

Table 5 shows the total number of defendants
disposed of in the 29 States and those elim-
inated and convicted In each offense group.
Burglary, auto theft, violations of drug laws,
and forgery shew, in that order, the highest
proportions of convictions, while manslaughter
and assault show the lowest proportions.

Table 6 shews, by offense, the defendants
eliminated in .he 29 States for each of the
three types of elimination. Defendants charged
with forgery ^how the highest proportion of
eliminations jy dismissal and the lowest pro-
portion of e.7quittals by Jury. Defendants
charged with offenses involving commercialized
vice show the lowest proportion of eliminations
by dismissal «nd the highest proportion of ac-
quittals by Ju y.

Table 7 shows, for each offense group, the
defendants convicted and sentenced in the 29
States by type of conviction. Forgery, auto
theft, and burglary are the offense groups
showing the highest proportion of convictions
by plea of guilty, and murder and manslaughter
show the lowest. These latter two offense
groups, however, show the highest proportion of
convictions by Jury verdict.

Tablfj 8 shows, for each offense group, the
defendants who were convicted and sentenced in
the 29 States, by type of sentence Imposed. As
»ould be expected, nearly all prisoners con-
victed of murder were given a death or prison
sentence. Of the 647 defendants shown in ttie

table as receiving a death or prison sentence,
76 were given a death sentence. Probation and
suspended sentence were used most frequently
for those defendants convicted of auto theft,
stolen property, and embezzlement and fraud. The
offense groups showing the highest proportion
of defendants given jail sentences were viola-
tions of drug laws and carrying, etc., weapons.

Ta-.le 7. DEFENDANTS CONVICTED, BY METHOD OF CONVICTION, BY OFFENSE: 1937

OFFENSE
Total

convicted
PLEA OF GUILTY

Number Percent

COURT FINDS GUILTY JURY VERDICT GUILTY

Number Percent

Total

Murder
Manslaughter
Robbery
Aggravated assault
Burglary
Larceny, oxcevt auto theft
Auto theft
Smbezzlament ^ jd fraud ...
Stolen proper'fy
Forgery
Rape
Cofflmsrolalize'' vice
Other sex off 'inses
Violating drUfj laws
Carrying, etc . , weapons .

.

Other major oa'fenses

63,671

668
1,163
4,789
4,210
13,104
15,483
4,719
3,226
1,210
4,076
8,276

632
3,944

845
1,991
1,335

50 , 980

255
654

3,305
2,680

11,541
12,865
4,176
2,610

959
3,814
1,563

375
2,962

649
1,435
1,137

80.1 2,659 4.2

38.2
56.2
69.0
63.7
88.1
83.1
88.5
80.9
79.3
93.6
68.7
59.3
75.1
76.8
72.1
85.2

26
77

168
268
352
624
lf5
155
90
94

171
50

272
39
84
34

3.9
6.6
3.5
6.4
2.7
4.0
3.3
4.8

4.6
4.2
2.5

10,032

387
432

1,316
1,262
1,211
1,994

388
461
161
168
542
207
710
157
472
164

15.8

57.9
37.1
27.5
30.0
9.2

12.9
8.2

14.3
13.3
4.1
23.8
32.8
18.0
18.6
23.7
12.3

Table 8, DEFENDANTS CONVICTED AND
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As already pointed out, all reports received
in the Census Bureau's collection of Judicial
criminal statistics are made voluntarily and,
in some of tho 24 States which reported by the
tally sheet method, reports were not received
from all clerks of court. Table 9 shows, by
States, the total number of counties and the
number of courts, by type, which furnished sta-
tistics for 1937 and the percentage of the pop-
ulation In each State covered by the reporting
courts on the basis of the 1930 Census.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION

The 1937 statistics show substantially the
same facts and relationships In regard to the
disposition and sentence of criminal offenders
in courts of general Jurisdiction as were found
in the analysis of the 1935 and 1936 data. For
this reason, the 1937 report is limited largely
to a summary of the statistical data collected
from the 29 cooperating States. The reader is
referred to the reports of 1935 and 1936 for a

more comprehensive discussion of the scope of
these statistics, their method of collection,
6uid the limitations of the collection, as well
as for a more detailed analysis of Judicial
criminal statistics.

It must be emphasized again thai comparisons
between States should be made only with the
most extreme caution and that probably no gen-
eral conclusions concerning differences In the
prosecution practices of the States cin Justi-
fiably be based on the variations observed In
the statistics of this report. The most valu-
able comparisons are to be found in each State
summary which shows, for defendants charged
with major offenses, the distribution of sen-
tences and dispositions for the years 1935,
1936, and 1937.

Again in 1937, as In the past years, these
statistics Indicate that from 70 to 80 percent
of all defendants prosecuted for major offenses
in the courts of general Jurisdiction were con-
victed. Over two-thirds of those eliminated
without conviction were eliminated by dismissal
of the charges against them. Pleas of guilty
accounted for between 80 and 90 percent of all
convictions. Less than one-fourth of the ae-
fendants prosecuted in the trial courts were
disposed of by means of trial. Of the defend-
ants convicted and sentenced, approximately two-
fifths received sentences to the State prison
or reformatory and about one-third wore given
probation or a suspended sentence.

Table 9.
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In 1937, 67.4 percent of the persons charged in
the Superior Courts of Arizona with major criminal
offenses were oonvloted, a steady decrease from
the 70.4 percent convicted In 1936, and the 73.4
percent convicted In 1935. While over 80 percent
of such charges were disposed of esch year by dis-
missals and pleas of guilty, the acquittals by
Juries of 52, or 43.7 percent, of the 119 defend-
ants tried by them In 1937 were a major factor in

that year's decrease In the proportion of convlo-
tlons. Another factor was the slight rise In the
proportion of charges dismissed. Table 1 shows
the comparative data for the three years.

Kore detailed figures on the work of these
courts during 1937 are given In table 2, which
shows the method of disposition for both the major
and the less serious offenses.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF



Page 2

Of the major offense charges disposed of in
1937, 516, or 61.8 percent, Involved the taking or
conversion of property through some form of theft,
burglary, forgery, or the receipt of stolen goods,
while 221, or 26.5 percent, Involved the doing of
personal Injury through murder, manslaughter, as-
sault, or rape. Of those charged with offenses
against "property", 397, or 76.9 percent, were
convicted, and, of those charged with offenses
against the person, 99, or 44.8 percent, were con-
victed. Robbery, which involves both "property"
and "person", was charged af^ainst 38 defendants,
of whom 25 were convicted.

Table 3, which shows the types of sentences im-
posed on those convicted of major crimes during
1935, 1936, and 1937, reveals a slight increase in
the use of probation or suspended sentences, and a

slight decrease In the proportion of commitrnt ts
to Jails. While the extent to which the Ariz na
courts choose punishment according to the serlo s-
ness of the offense or choose correctional treat-
ment for its rehabilitative effect on the offender
is unknown, table 4 shows some variation In the
sentences Imposed for offenses of the same general
class. In the interpretation of these data, how-
ever, it should be remembered that some classes
include offenses of very different degrees of se-
riousness.

The Census Bureau's collection of statistics on
the functioning of State courts has indicated wide
variations in the use of pre-trial dispositions,
in definitions and classifications of criminal be-
havior, and in the use of probation and other Ju-
dicial perogatives.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES IMPOSED ON DEFEKDANTS CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES
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For 1937, the reports furnished the Bureau of

the Census by Superior Courts -In California showed
that 82.8 percent of the defendants charged with
major crimes were convicted, while similar figures
for 1935 and 1936, respectively, were 78.6 percent
and 79.6 percent. The increase In the prooortion
of defendants who plead guilty to such charges
(65.8 percent in 1936 and 70.2 percent In 1937) is

even greater and contrasts with a decrease In the

Drooortion of persons tried by Juries from 14.3
percent in 1936 to 13.8 percent in 1937.

These data are from reports of courts, which
on the basis of the 1930 population, had Jurisdic-
tion over slightly more than one-half of the
State. Since no reports from Los Angeles County
were available in 1937, this county has been ex-
cluded "from the figures shown for 1935 and 1936.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF DEFENDAOTS CHARGED WITH MAJOR OFFENSES

Disposition
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Figures showing the type of disposition by the
offense charged are presented In table 2 for 1937.
Of the persons charged with major offenses in that
year, 2,468, or 57.0 percent, were charged with
the talcing of property through some form of bur-
glary, larceny, forgery, fraud, or the receipt of
stolen goods. Also among the defendants to major
charges were 662 persons charged with offenses in-
volving the doing of personal injury through mur-
der, manslaughter, aggravated assault, or rape.

Of those charged with major "property" crimes,
2,175, or 88.1 percent, were convicted, while of
those charged with offenses against the person,
443, or 66.9 percent, were convicted. Robbery,
which is an offense involving both "property" and
"person", was the charge against 290 defendants,
and, of these, 223, or 76.9 percent were con-
victed.

From table 3, which shows the types of sen-
tences imposed on those convicted of major crimes
in each of these three years, it may be seen that
the proportion sentenced to prisons and reforma-
tories decreased from 35.6 percent In 1935 to 30.1
percent in 1937, while the proportion sentenced to
local Jails increased from 32.4 percent In 1935 to
38.2 percent in 1937.

While the extent to which the courts of Cali-
fornia fix punishment according to the seriousness
of the crime or select correctional treatment for
its rehabilitative effect on the offender is un-
known, table 4 reveals a variety of sentences im-
posed for offenses in the same general class. In
the Interpretation of these data, however, it
should be remembered that some classes include of-
fenses of very different degrees of seriousness.

Table 3. TYPES OF SEKTENCES IMPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFEImSES
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In 1937, 75.3 percent of those charged with ma-
jor offenses In the District Courts of Colorado
were convicted, a notable increase from the 68.2
percent convicted in 1936, and the 67.0 percent in
1935. A significant factor in this change was the
increase in pleas of guilty from 53.2 percent of
the dispositions in 1935 to 58.8 percent in 1936
and 64.2 percent in 1937. While court trials af-
ter waiver of Jury were used even less frequently

in 1937 than in 1936, the oases disposed of by
juries increased from 12.7 percent of the total
dispositions in 1936 to 16.6 percent in 1937.

These data, shown in table 1, are, like those
following, from reports of courts, which, on the
basis of the 1930 population, had Jurisdiction
over 98.3 percent of the State in 1937, 97.0 per-
cent in 1936, and 97.5 percent in 1935.

Table 1. DISPOSITIOM OF DEFENDANTS CHARGED WITH MAJOR OFFENSES

Disposition
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Uore detailed figures on the work of these
courts in 1937, given in table 2, show that 1,567,
or 88.1 percent, of the defendants were charged
with major crimes, and of these, 1,148, or 73.3
percent, were chEirged with the taking, receipt, or
conversion of property through some form of burg-
lary, larceny, forgery, fraud, or the receipt of
stolen goods, while 262, or 16.7 percent, were
charged with doing bodily harm through murder,
manslaughter, assault, or rape. Of the defendants
charged with major "property" crimes, 900, or 78.4
percent were convicted, and 166, or 63.4 percent,
of those charged with major crimes against the
person were convicted. Robbery, most frequent of
the offenses involving both "person" and "prop-
erty", was the charge against 95, or 6.1 percent,
of those charged with major crimes, and of these,
80, or 84.2 percent, were convicted.

Among the changes to be noted in table 3, which
shows the types of sentences imposed on those con-
victed of major crimes, are the alight decreases
in commitments to local Jails and in Impositions
of fines. Prison or reformatory sentences, Im-
posed in more than two- thirds of the convictions,
however, were by far the most frequent type of
punishment, with probation or suspended sentences,
fixed in approximately one-fifth of the convic-
tions, second. While the extent to which Colorado
courts fix punishments according to the serious-
ness of the offenses or choose correctional treat-
ment according to its rehabilitative effect Is un-
known, table 4 shows the different types of sen-
tences imposed in offenses of the same class. In
the interpretation of these data, however, it
should be remerebered that certain classes include
crimes of very different degrees of seriousness.

Table 3. TTPES OF SENTENCES IMPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF



Rsleaasl far u«« at aftsrnooB
paper* on September 30, 1936

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCK
Bureau of the Census

Washington

JUDICIAL CRIMINAL STATISTICS: 1937-1938*

CONNECTICUT
Page 1

Durlni? the fiscal year ending June 30, 1938,
84.8 percent of the defendants charged with major
criminal offenses in the Superior and Common Pleas
Courts of the State of Connecticut were convicted.
As is evident from table 1, only slis^ht changes
have occurred from year to year since 1935-35 in
the proportionate use of the various methods of
disposition. In each year, about 77 percent of
the defendants were convicted by pleas of guilty.

More detailed figures for 1937-38, which are
given in table 2, reveal that 1,163, or 63.7 per-
cent, of the defendants were charged with major
crimes. Of this number, 682, or 58.4 percent,
were charged with the taking of property through
some form of burglary, larceny, fraud, or tho
receipt of stolen goods, while 138, or 11.8 ber-
cent, were charged with doing personal injury by
manslaughter, murder, assault, or rape.

Table 1. DISPOSITIOM OF DgFENDANTS CHARGSD WITH MAJOR OFFENSES
. — —

Disposition
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Of those charged with major "property" crimes,
604, or 88.6 percent, were convicted, while of
those charged with crimes against the person, 101,
or 73.2 percent, were convicted. Robbery, the
most frequent of the offenses Involving both "per-
son" and "property", was charged against 66 de-
fendants, of whom 52 were convicted.

Comparative data for each of the past three
years, which are given in table 3, show soma vari-
ation in the types of sentences Imposed on those
convicted of major offenses, the most strikini?
changes being the decrease from 1935-36 to 1937-38
of 7 percent in the proportion sentenced to pris-
ons or reformatories, and the Increase for the
same years of 8 percent in the proportion placed
on probation or whose sentences were suspended.
Other changes ware less pronounced.

While the extent to which the courts of Con-
necticut levy punishment according to the serious-
ness of the offense or choose correctional treat-
ment for its rehabilitative effect on the offender
is unknown, table 4 shows a variety of sentences
imposed for offenses of the same general class.
Some classes do, however, contain offenses of very
different degrees of seriousness.

In Connecticut, the collection of Judicial
criminal statistics is made possible through the
cooperation of the Judicial Council acting in con-
Junction with the individual courts. It Is evi-
dent from these annual collections that there are
variations from State to State in the definition
and classification of crimes, in the use of pre-
trial dispositions, and In the use of probation
and other Judicial perogatlves.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES IMPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES
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In 1937, the District Court of the District of
Columbia disposed of charges of major crimes
against 1,720 persons, and of these, 1,308, or
76.0 percent, were convicted. As Is shown In
table 1, this represented an Increase from the
73.5 percent convicted In 1936 and the 73.6 per-
cent convicted In 1935. Pleas of guilty consti-
tuted by far the most frequent means of disposi-
tion, and such pleas were given In 57.7 percent of

the oases In 1935, 60.6 percent In 1936, and 64.4
percent In 1937. In 1937, 306 defendants exer-
cised their right to a trial by jury, and of
these, 801 were convicted, while in 1936, of 326
defendants tried by Jury, 234 were convicted.

Wore detailed figures for 1937, which show the
type of disposition by the offense charged, are
given in table 2.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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Of the defendants charged with major crimes In
1937, 1,074, or 62.4 percent, were charged with
the taking of prooerty through some form of bur-
glary, larceny, forgery, fraud, or the receipt of
stolen goods, while 229, or 13.3 percent, were
charged with committing acts involving personal
injury - murder, manslaughter, aggravated assault,
or rape. Of those charged with "property" crimes,
855, or 79.6 percent, were convicted, while of
those charged with crimes against the person, 152,
or 66.4 percent, were convicted. Robbery, an of-
fense involving both "person" and "property", was
the charge against 369, or ?1.5 percent, of the
major offenders, and of these, 268, or 72.6 per-
cent, were convicted.

Table 3, which shows the types of sentences Im-
posed on those convicted of major crimes in each

of the three years, reveals a substantial increase
(from 21.6 percent in 1936 to 34.5 percent in
1937) In the proportion placed on probation or
under suspended sentences. Correspondinf;ly, there
were decreases in the proportion sentenced to
prison or the reformatory from 62.8 percent in
1936 to 54.5 percent in 1937, and in the propor-
tion sentenced to the local Jail from 15.3 percent
in 1936 to 10.3 percent in 1937.

Begun in 1932, the collection of statistics by
the Bureau of the Census on the functioning of
courts of State criminal Jurisdiction has revealed
that wide variations exist from State to State In
the definitions and classifications of criminal
behavior, in the use of pre-trial dispositions, in
the !<ranting of probation, and in the use of other
judicial pero<;atives.

Table 3. TYPES OF SEKTKNCES IMPOSED OH DEFENDAMTS CONVICTED OF
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In 1937, 87.3 percent of the persons charged In
the District Courts of Idaho with major criminal
offenses were convicted, a steady decrease from
the 82.9 percent oonTicted in 1936, and the 79.7
percent convicted in 1935. The major factors in
these year-to-year changes were the proportion of
defendants who plead guilty which increased from
69,1 percent in 1935 to 74.1 percent ^n 1937, and
the proportion dismissed which decreased from 14.8

percent in 1935 to 8.3 percent in 1937. Table 1

shows the comparative data for the three years.

Table 2, which sljows the methods of disposition
by classes of offenses, reveals that of the 497
charges disposed of by the District Courts during
1937, 432 were for major criminal offenses, and
65 were for offenses of a less serious na-
ture.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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Of the major charges In 1937, 346, or 80.1 per-
cent, involved the taking of property through some
form of burglary, theft, forgery, or the receipt
of stolen goods, while 39,' or 9.0 percent, in-
volved the doing of personal injury through mur-
der, manslaughter, assault, or rape. Of those
charged with crimes against "property", 311, or
89.9 percent, were convicted, and of those charged
with offenses against the person, 29, or 74.4 per-
cent, were convicted. Hobbery, which involves
both "person" and "property" was charged against
19 defendeints, of whom 13 were convicted.

The types of sentences impos ad on those con-
victed of major crimes during 1935, 1936, and 1937
reveals a decrease in the use of probation or sus-
pended sentences from 30.3 percent in 1935 to 33.9
percent in 1937, and an Increase in commitments to

local jails from 14,7 percent in 1935 to 21.5 per-
cent in 1937. While the extent to which the Idah"
courts choose punishment according to the serious
ness of the offense or choose correctional treat
ment for its rehabilitative effect on the individ-
ual offender is unknown, table 4 reveals a variety
of sentences imposed during 1937 for offenses of
the same general class. In the interpretation of
these data, however, It should be remembered that
some classes include offenses of very different
degrees of seriousness.

This collection by the Census Bureau of statis-
tics on the functioning of State courts has indi-
cated wide variations exist in definitions and
classifications of criminal behavior, in the use
of pre-trial dispositions, in granting probation,
and in the use of other judicial perogatlves.

Table 3, TTfPES OF SENTENCES IMPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES
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The trial courts of the State of Indiana dls-
Dosad of the criminal charges against 9,625 de-
fendants during 1937 according to reports fur-
nished the Bureau of the Census by the clerks of
the various courts. Of these, 5,068, or 52.7 per-
cent, were oharzed with what the Census Bureau has
defined as major crimes, while the remaining
4,557, or 47.3 percent, were charged with less se-
rious offenses.

The summary of the work of these courts in the
disposition of defendants charged with major of-
fenses is presented In table 1 and shows that
2,905, or 57,3 percent, were convicted, while the
other 2,163, or 42.7 percent, won acquittals,
dismissals, or other no penalty disoosltions. It

is interesting to note that only 5.1 percent of
the defendants to major charges exercised their
right to trial by Jury, while 16.1 percent of the
dispositions were by court trials after waiver of

the right to Jury hearings.

More detailed figures showing the type of dis-
position by the offense charged are presented in

table 2. By grouping the major offenses which In-
volved personal injury, namely, murder, man-
slaughter, aggravated assault, and rape, it may be
seen that of the 757 defendants charged with one

of these crimes against the person, 370, or 48.9
percent, were convicted. A grouping of the de-
fendants charged with the taking or conversion of
prooerty through some form of burglery, larceny,
forgery, or the receipt of stolen goods reveals
that 3,616, or 71.3 percent, of those accused of
major crimes were charged with one of these "prop-
erty" crimes and that of these, 2,158, or 59.7
percent, were convicted.

DISPOSITION OF DEFENDANTS CHARGED WITH
MAJOR OFFENSES: 1937

Disposition

Defendants disposed of

Eliminated without conviction ...

Dismissed
Jury waived, acquitted by court
Acquitted by jury
Other no-penalty dispositions .

Convicted
Plea of guilty .

Court finds guilty
Jury verdict guilty

Number Percent

2,163
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From table 3, which presents the types of sen-
tences Imposed on those convicted of major of-
fenses, It may be seen that prison or reformatory
sentences were, by far, the most frequent mode of
punishment for this group.

From the more detailed figures of table 4 it
may be seen that of the 370 defendants convicted
of major crimes against the person, 258, or 69.7
percent, were sentenced to prisons or reforma-
tories, and 59, or 15.9 percent, were placed on
probation or under suspended sentences. Of the
2,158 persons convicted of major property crimes,
1,?43, or 57.8 percent, were sentenced to prisons
or reformatories, and 552, or 25.6 T3ercent were
placed on orobation or under suspended sentences.
While the extent to which the courts of Indiana
determine punishment according to the seriousness
of the offense or choose correctional treatment
for its rehabilitative effect on the individual
offender is unknown, it is evident from table 4
that a variety of sentences are assessed for of-
fenses of the same general class. In the inter-
pretation of these data, however, it should be re-
membered that some classes include offenses of
very different degrees of seriousness.

A further caution in the us
must also be emphasized. Agai
past years, the courts of Indi
the Census Bureau a very cons
ber of persons sentenced to
tories than these same penal
having received. It is hoped
ture one of the State agencies
reasons for these discreoanc
time, the possibility remains
to inaccuracies in reporting.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES IMPOSED ON DEFENDANTS
CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES: 1937

e of these figures
n this year, as In
ana have reported to
iderably larger num-
prisons and reforma-
institutions report
that In the near fu-
will determine the

ies, but, until that
that they may be due

Type of sentence

Defendants sentenced

Death
Prison or reformatory
Probation or suspended sentence
Local Jails
Fine or costs only
Juvenile institutions
Other sentences

Number Percent

2,905 100.0

1,734
677
302'

150
33

0.3
59.7
23,3
10.4
5.2
1.1

TYPES OF SENTENCES IMPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED IN THE CRIMINAL TRIAL COL^aTS OF INDIANA,
3Y OFFENSE: 1937

OFFEKSE
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In 1937, 77.9 percent of the persons charged
with major criminal offenses In the Iowa District
Courts were convicted, a notable Increase from the

72.9 percent convicted In 1936, end the 74.8 per-

cent convicted in 1935. Almost all dispositions
resulted either from dismissals or pleas of guilt,
while trials by courts and juries accounted for

10.2 percent of the dispositions in ly3b, 6.5 per-

cent In 1936, end 7.0 percent in 1937.

Page 1

These data, which ere shown in table 1, are,

like those following, from reports made to the

Bureau of the Census by courts, which, on the ba-

sis of the 1930 population, covered 65.7 percent
of the State in 1937, 62.5 percent in 1936, and

84.8 percent In 1935.

More detailed figures on the work of these
courts in 1937 are given in table 2.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF DEFENDANTS CHARGED WITH IkiAJOR OFFENSES
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Of the defendants In i.^.7, 1,572, or 55.2 per-
cent, were charged with major crimes, end of
these, 1,152, or 73.3 percent, were charged with
taking property through some form of burglary,
larceny, forgery, fraud, or the receipt of stolen
goods, while 150, or 9.5 percent, were charged
with doing personal Injury through murder, man-
slaughter, assault, or rape. Of those charged
with "property" crimes, 938, or 81.4 percent were
convicted, and of those charged with crimes
against the person, 98, or 65.3 percent, were con-
victed. Robbery, which involves both "person" and
"property", was the charge against 37 defendants.,
of whom 26 were convicted.

Table 3, which shows the types of sentences im-
posed on those convicted of major offenses during
those three years, reveals that Jail, prison, end

reformatory sentences were given to 71.1 and 71.5
percent of those convicted in 1935 and 1936, re-
spectively, and to 80.2 percent in 1937. The pro-
portion granted probation decreased from about 23
percent in 1935 and 1936 to 15.3 percent in 1937.
The extent to which Iowa courts determine punish-
ment according to the seriousness of the offense
or choose correctional treatment for its rehabili-
tative effect on the offender is unkno?ra, but
table 4 shov;s a variety of sentences for offenses
of the seme general class. In the interpretation
of these data, however, It should be remembered
that some classes include offenses of very differ-
ent degrees of seriousness.

This collection of Judicial criminal statistics
by the Census Bureau is made possible through the
cooperation of the clerks of the trial courts.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES IWOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF
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Reports to the Bureau of the Census for 1935,
1936, and 1937 reveal a steady decrease In the

number of defendants charged with major offenses
who wore disposed of by the District Courts of

Kansas, but show little change in the proportions
convicted. There was an even greater numerical
reduction than table 1 reveals, for in 1937 the

definition of major offenses was expanded to in-

clude seven classes of crimes which were not in-

cluded in the major offense totals for 1935 and
1936, but which Involved 88 defendants in 1937.

With approximately one-fifth of the defendants
dismissed each year and more than three-fifths
pleading guilty, it is apparent that the propor-

tion tried by courts and Juries is relatively
small. Actually, the percentage tried varied from

16.8 in 1935 to 12.8 in 1936 and to 13,1 in 1937.

Table 1. DISP03ITI0M OF
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Uore detailed figures for 1937, given in table
2, show that 1,793, or 63.9 paroent, of the de-
fendants were charged with major crimes, and the
remaining 1,014, or 36.1 percent, with less seri-
ous ones. Of the major offenses charged, 1,370,
or 76.4 percent, inyolTod the taking, receipt, or
oonversion of property through some form of fraud,
forgery, burglary, larceny, or the reoaipt of
stolen goods, while 193, or 10.8 percent, involved
the doing of bodily harm through murder, assault,
manslaughter, or rape. Convictions resulted in
1,065, or 77,7 percent, of the oases of crimes
against "property", and in 112, or 58.0 percent,
of the oases of crimes against the person. Rob-
bery, involving both "person" and "property", was
the charge against 98, or 5.5 percent, of the de-
fendants in major oases, and of these, 71, or
72.4 percent, were oonvioted.

Only slight variations in the types of sen-
tences Imposed on those oonvioted of major of-
fenses in each of these three years are revealed
by the comparative data presented In table 3.
Prison or reformatory sentences, which were .as-
sessed In about 70 percent of the convictions,
were by far the most frequent type of punishment,
with probation, assessed in approximately 15 per-
cent, second. While the extent to which the
courts of Kansas choose punishment on the basis
of the seriousness of the offense, or choose cor-
rectional treatment for its rehobllltatlve effect
on the offender is unlmown, table 4 shows that a
variety of punishments and treatments are levied
in offenses of the same general class. In the in-
terpretation of these dpta, however, it should be
remembered that some classes of offenses include
crimes of very different degrees of seriousness.

Table 3. TYPES OF SEKTENCKS HSPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF
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In 1937, major criminal charges against 3,044
persons were disposed of by the Superior Courts of
tfissaohusetts, end, of these, 2,529, or 83.1 per-
cent, resulted in convictions. Of slmiltir charges
in 1935 and 1936, respectively, 77.4 percent and
80.0 percent resulted in convictions. From table
1, which shows these data, it may also be seen
that between 1935 and 1937, there were increases
in the proportions of pleas of guilty from 65.9

percent to 69.9 percent and in court trials from
2.1 percent to 4.7 percent, and decreases In the
proportions of dismissals from 12.3 percent to
10.0 percent and in Jury trials from 18.6 percent
to 15.4 percent.

More detailed figures on the work of these
courts during 1937 are shown in table 2, which
gives the outcome of disposition by offense.

Table 1. DISPOSITIOM OF
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Of the major charges in 1937, 1,790, or 58.8
percent, Involved the taking of property through
some form of burglary, larceny, forgery, fraud, or
the receipt of stolen goods, while 431, or 14.2
percent, Involved the doing of bodily harm through
murder, manslaughter, assault, or rape. Convic-
tions resulted in 1,538, or 85.9 percent, of the
charges of crimes against "property", and in 347,
or 80.5 percent, of the crimes against the person.
Of the major charges, 404, or 13.3 percent, were
of robbery, which involves both "property" and
"person", and 331, or 81.9 percent, of these re-
sulted in convictions.

Table 3, which presents the types of sentences
imposed on those convicted of major offenses in
1935, 1936, and 1937, reveals an increase in jail,
reformatory, and prison sentences from 50.4 per-

cent In 1935 to 58.1 percent In 1937, and a de-
crease in probation, suspended sentences, and
oases "on file" from 48.9 percent In 1935 to 40.9
percent in 1937. "On file" designates those cases
In which the court does not immediately fix sen-
tence, but reserves the right to do so at any fu-
t\ire time, and Is a form of suspending sentence
peculiar to Massachusetts.

While the extent to which Massachusetts courts
choose correctional treatment for Its rehabilita-
tive effect on the offender or choose punishment
according to the seriousness of the crime is un-
known, table 4 shows a variety of sentences for
offenses of the same general class. In the inter-
pretation of these data, however. It should be re-
membered that some classes include offenses of
very different degrees of seriousness.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES IM'OSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFEl'iSES
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Through the Inclusion of major offense disposi-
tions In the Superior Court of Grand Rapids and
the Recorder's Court of Detroit, the Census Bureau
statistics on Judicial criminal procedures In
Michigan are practically complete for 1937, since
they Include courts having Jurisdiction, on the
basis of the 1930 population, over 98.4 percent of
the State. Since the two courts did not report In
1935 and 1936, the respective populations covered

in these yeare were 61.0 percent and 60.5 percent.
From these reports, data in table 1 show the pro-
cedural outcome for dispositions of major oases in
each of these years, and reveals that while the
proportions convicted remained approximately the
same, there were considerable variations in the
proportionate use of disposition methods. Partic-
ularly evident is the decrease in pleas of guilty
and the Increase in dispositions by trial.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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Itore detailed figures on the work of these
courts In 1937, siiown In table 2, reveal that
2,813, or 59.6 percent, of the major offenders
were charged with the taking, conversion, or re-
ceipt of property through some form of burglary,
larceny, fraud, or the receipt of stolen goods,
while 805, or 17.0 percent, were charged with
doing bodily harm through murder, manslaughter,
assault, or rape. Of those charged with "prop-
erty" orimea, 2,479, or 88.1 percent, were con-
rioted, while of those charged with offenses
against the person, 553, or 68.7 percent, were
convicted. Robbery, involving both "person" and
"property" was the charge against 313 defendants,
of whom, 256, or 61.8 percent, were convicted.

A study of the types of sentences Imposed on
those convicted of major offenses In 1935, 1936,

iind 1937, shown In table 2, reveals that apprpxi-
mately three-fifths were sentenced to prisons, re-
formatories, or local Jells each year, while most
of the remaining two-fifths received suspended
sentences or probation. The extent to which Mich-
igan courts choose punishments according to the
seriousness of the offense or correctional treat-
ment for Its rehabilitative effect on the offender
is unknown, but tabla 4 shows e variety of sen-
tences for the same general class of offenses. In
the interpretation of these data, however, It
should be remembered that some classes include of-
fenses of very different degrees of seriousness.

The collection of Judicial criminal statistics
was begun by the Bureau of the Census in 1932, and
is made possible by the voluntary cooperation of
the clerks of the various general trial courts.

Table 3. TYPES OF SEKTEKCES IMPOSED ON DEFEKDAIIT& CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES
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For the year 1937, the reports of the District
Courts of Minnesota show the same high rate of
conviction of those charged with major offenses as
had been attained in the years of 1935 and 1936.
For 1937, the percentage of such defendants con-
victed was 87.8, while in the preceding year it

was 87.9 percent, and in 1935, 86.9 percent. From
table 1, which shows these data, it may also be
noted that in 1957 only 7.6 percent of the defend-

ants charged with major crimes availed themselves
of the right to trial by Jury, while 82.7 percent
were convicted by pleas of guilty, and 0.5 per-
cent had their guilt determined by the court after
waiving the right to Jury trial.

More detailed figures, which show the type of
disposition by offense are given for both major
and minor offenses in table 2.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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Of the 1,908 persons charged with major crimes
In 1937, It may be seen from table 2 that 1,411,
or 74.0 percent, were charged with the taking of
property through some form of burglary, larceny,
forgery, fraud, or the receipt of stolen goods,
while 236, or 12.4 percent, were charged with do-
ing personal Injury through murder, manslaughter,
assault, or raps. Of those charged with "prop-
erty" crimes, 1,269, or 89.9 percent, were con-
victed, and of those charged with crimes against
the person, 179, or 75.8 percent, were convicted.
A further contrast is shown In that only 4.4 par-
cent of those charged with "property" crimes as
against 23.7 percent of those charged with crimes
against the person were tried by juries. Robbery,
which Involves both "parson" and "property" was
the charge against 80 defendants, of whom 75 were
convicted.

Prom table 3, which shows the type of sentence
Imposed on those convicted of major offenses, it
may be seen that between 1935 and 1937 the per-
centage sentenced to prisons or Jails decreased
from 65.2 to 55.9, while the percentage placed on
probation or under suspended sentences rose from
31.2 to 40.1 for the same years. The mors de-
tailed figures of table 4 show that widely differ-
ent types of punishment were Imposed for offenses
of the same general class, but in the interpreta-
tion of these data it should be remembered that
some classes Include offenses of varying degrees
of seriousness.

In Minnesota, the Bureau of Criminal Apprehen-
sion has cooperated iti the collection of these
statistics, and, since 1936, has used the more
accurate method of individual case reporting.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES liSPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF
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In 1937, 77.1 percent of the defendants charged
with major offenses In the District Courts of Bon-
tana were convicted, a notable increase from the

70.5 percent convicted in 1936, and the 71.0 per-

cent convicted In 1935. Changes in the propor-

tions of pleas of guilty and of dismissals were

the chief factors in these year-to-year differ-

ences. The proportion of cases tried by Juries

increased from 11.0 percent in 1936 to 16.6 per-

cent In 1937, while the proportion of cases tried
by the courts after waiver of Jury decreased for
these same years from l.Q percent to 0.7 oeroent.

These data, shown in' table 1, are, like those
following, from reports of all courts for 1935,
and, on the basis of the 1930 population, from
courts covering 98.8 percent and 95.8 percent of
the State, respectively, in 1936 and 1937.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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More detailed figures on the work of these
courts in 1937, which are shown in table 2, reveal
that 586, or 73.5 nercent, of the defendants were
charged with major offenses. Of these, 375, or
64.0 -Dercent, were charged with crimes involving
the taking of property throus;h some form of bur-
glary, larceny, forgery, fraud, or the receipt of
stolen goods, while 120, or 20.5 percent, were
charged with having done personal injury through
murder, men8l=!Uf5hter, assault, or rape. Of those
charged with major "property" crimes, 317, or 84.5
percent, were convicted, while of those charged
with crimes against the person, 62, or 51.7 per-
cent, were convicted. Robbery, which involves
both "property" and "person", was the charge
against 40 defendants, and of these, 33 were con-
victed. Of the defendants changed with "property"
crimes, 38, or 10.1 percent, were tried by Juries,

while of those charged with crimes against the
person, 43, or 35.8 percent, were tried by Juries.

Table 3, which shows the types of sentences im-
posed on those convicted of major crimes in 1935,
1936, and 1937, reveals that In each of these
years more than 70 percent of those convicted have
been sentenced to orisons or reformatories, al-
though the percentage Placed on probation In-
creased from 15.0 In 1936 to 19.9 In 1937.

Table 4 shows by offense the types of sentences
imposed during 1937. Of the 62 persons sentenced
for major crimes against the "person", 12, or 19.4
percent, were placed on probation or given sus-
pended sentences, while of the 317 persons sen-
tenced for major "property" crimes, 65, or 20.5
percent, received such sentences.

Table 3. TTPKS OF SENTENCES IJiPOSED ON DEFEKDANTS COBVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES
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Reports from the District Courts of Nebraska
for 193&, 1936, and 1937 show, for major criminal
charges, a steady Increase in the proportions of
defendants who entered pleas of guilty. This
change is reflected in the Increase in the per-
centages of convictions on such charges from 81.4
in 1935 to 84.6 in 1937. It Is evident that, with
from 64.4 to 76.2 percent pleading guilty during
these years, the proportions disposed of by trial

methods are relatively limited. Actually, 21.9
percent were tried in 1935, 14.5 percent In 1936,
and 12.9 percent In 1937,

These figures ore from reports to the Census
Bureau from all courts In 1935, and. In 1936 and
1937, respectively, on the basis of the 1930 popu-
lation, from courts covering 98.3 percent and 97.8
percent of the State.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF DEFEKDANTS CHARGED WITH tiAJOR OFFSKSSS

Disposition
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Itore detailed figures for 1937, shown In table
2, reveal that 1,034, or 81.1 percent, of the de-
fendants in that year were charged with major
crimes, while the remaining £41, or 16.9 percent,
were charged with less serious offenses. Of those
charged with major offenses, 788, or 76.2 percent,
were charged with the taking of property through
some form of burglary, larceny, fraud, forgery, or
the receipt of stolen goods, while 87, or 8.4 per-
cent, were charged with doing bodily harm through
murder, manslaughter, assault, or rape. Convic-
tions resulted in 688, or 87.3 percent, of the
crimes against "property", and in 57, or 65,5 per-
cent, of the crimes against the person. Robbery,
involving both "person" and "property", was the
charge against 46, or 4.4 percent, of the major
offenders, end of these, 39, or 84.8 percent, were
convicted.

The types of sentences imposed on defendants
convicted of major offenses in 1935, 1936, and
1937, shown in table 3, varied only slightly from
year to year, but there were increases in the pro-
portions committed to prisons or reformatories end
placed under suspended sentences or probation, and
decreases in the proportions committed to local
jails or required to pay fines or costs only.
While the extent to which Nebraska courts fli pun-
ishments on the basis of the seriousness of the
offense, or choose correctional treatment for its
rehabilitative effect on the offender, is unknown,
table 4 shows that a variety of sentences were im-
posed for offenses of the same general class in
1957. In interpreting these data, however, 'it
should be remembered that some classes include
offenses of very different degrees of serious-
ness.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTEMCES IMPOSED ON DEFEKDAMTS CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES
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In 1937, the Superior Courts of New Heanpshire
disposed of the major criminal charges against 4S2
persons, and, of these, 357, or 84.6 peroent, were
conTioted. Of the persons similarly charged in
1935 and 1938, respectively, 78.1 percent and 83.1
percent were convicted. From table 1, which shows
these data, it may also be noted that there was a
steady decrease in the proportions of cases dis-
missed, and an increase from the 1935 proportion

pleading guilty
for 1937.

Page 1

of 71.3 peroent to 78.4 peroent

The more detailed figures on the work of these
courts during 1937, which are presented in table
2, reveal that in addition to the 422 defendants
charged with major offenses, 130 others, or 23.6
percent of the entire group, were charged with
less serious forms of criminal behavior.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF



Page 2

Of the major offense charges disposed of In
1937, 289, or 68.5 percent. Involved the taking or
conversion of property through some form of bur-
glary, theft, forgery, or the receipt of stolen
goods, while 69, or 16.4 percent, Involved the do-
ing of personal Injury by murder, manslaughter,
assault or rape. Of those charged with offenses
against property, 245, or 84.8 percent, were con-
victed, and of those charged with offenses against
the person, 55, or 79.7 percent, were convicted.
Robbery, which Involves both "person" and "prop-
erty", was charged against 9 persons, of whom 8
were convicted.

Table 3, which presents the types of sentences
Imposed on those convicted of major offenses In
each of the three years of 1935, 1936, and 1937,
shows a slight but steady Increase In the propor-

tion of prison sentences Imposed, a marked de-
crease in the use of probation or suspended sen-
tences, and that the only death penalty of the
period was assessed in 1937. While the extent to
which the courts of New Hampshire choose punish-
ment according to the seriousness of the offense
or choose correctional treatment for its rehabili-
tative effect on the offender is unlmown, table 4
shows a variety of sentences Imposed in 1937 for
offenses of the same general class. In the inter-
pretation of these data, however, It should be
remembered that some classes include offenses of
very different degrees of seriousness.

The collection of statistics on the functioning
of state criminal courts was begun by the Census
Bureau in 1932, and is made possible by the volun-
tary cooperation of the clerks of court.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES IltPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES
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In 1937, 79.7 percent of the defendants charged
with major offenses In the trial courts of New
Jersey were convicted, a notable Increase fron the
75.1 nercent convicted in 1936, and the 70.0 oer-
cent convicted in 1935. Chani^es In the nroportlon
of pleas of i^ullty and in the oroportion of dis-
missals and other no-penalty dispositions were the
chief factors In these year-to-year differences,
for the proportions tried by courts and juries re-

mained approximately the same in each of the three
years

.

These data, shown in table 1, are, like those
following, from renorts voluntarily furnished the
Bureau of the Census by the clerks of the various
courts and include all courts for 1935 and 1936,
and for 1937, courts which, on the basis of the
1930 population, covered 90.9 percent of the State.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF DEFENDANTS CHARGED WITH luAJOR OFFENSES
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Kore detailed figures, presented in table ^,
show the tyne of disposition according to the of-
fense chEr<5ed for both major and minor crimes. Of
those charged with major offenses, 3,027, or 57.5
percent, were charged with the taking of property
through some form of burglary, larceny, forgery,
fraud, or the recelot of stolen goods, while 9?6,
or 17.6 Tieroent.were charged with crimes Involving
Injury to the person, thit Is, either murder, man-
slaughter, assault, or rane. Of those charged with
"oroperty" crimes, 2,569, or 84.9 oercent, were
convicted, and of those charged with crimes against
the oerson, 580, or 62.6 oercent, were convicted.
It Is Interesting to note that 133, or 4.4 per-
cent, of those charged with major property crimes
were tried by Juries, while 133, or 19.8 percent,
of those charged with crir.es against the nerson
were tried by juries.

The types of sentences imposed on those con-
victed of major crimes in 1935, 1935, and 1937 are
shown In table 3, and from these It may be seen
that while nrobation or suspended sentences were
granted in fewer Instances In 1937 than In either
of the former years, a larger oroportlon of the
defendants were sentenced to orisons or reforma-
tories. From the more detailed figures for 1937,
which are presented in table 4, it may be seen
that, of those convicted of "Trooerty" crimes,
.824, or 32.1 nercent were sentenced to prisons or
reformatories, and 1,130, or 42.8 percent, xere
Placed an probation or granted suspended sen-
tences, while of those convicted of crimes against
the person, 183, or 31.6 oercent, were sentenced
to prisons or reformatories, and only 170, or 29.3
percent, were granted probation or suspended sen-
tences.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES IMPOSED ON DEFEHDAUTS COOTICTED OF MAJOR OFFEl'iSES
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During 1937, 75.5 percent of the defendants
oharged with major criminal offenses In the Dis-
trict Courts of New Mexico were oonvloted, a re-
markable Increase from the 63.2 percent convicted
in 1936, and the 59.4 percent convicted In 1935.
A rise in the proportion of pleas of guilty, and a
decrease in the number of cases dismissed were the
chief factors in these year-to-year changes evi-
dent in the figures presented in table 1, below.

Table 1, like those following, Is based upon
reports from courts, which, on the basis of the
1930 population, covered 97.7 percent of the State
in 1937, 92.1 percent in 1936, and 87.2 percent In
1935. The Attorney Oeneral and the Clerks of the
Courts cooperated in providing these reports.

Uore detailed figures on the work of these
courts during 1937 are given in table 2.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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Of the major offenses charged in 1937, 544, or
64.9 percent, involved the taking of property
through some form of burglary, larceny, fraud, or
the receipt of stolen goods, while 205, or 24.5
percent. Involved the doing of personal injury by
murder, manslaughter, assault, or rape. Of those
charged with "property" crimes, 436, or 80.1 per-
cent, were convicted, and of those charged with
crimes against the person, 131, or 63.9 percent,
were convicted. Robbery, which involves both
"property" and "person" was the charge against 29
defendants, of whom 26 were convicted.

Table 3, which shows the types of sentences im-
posed on those convicted of major crimes in 1937,
1936, and 1935, reveals that in 1937, a larger
proportion of the convicted defendants were sen-
tenced to prisons or reformatories, and a smaller

proportion were granted probation than in either
of the two earlier years. However, these changes
were offset to some degree by the decrease in com-
mitments to local jails.

While the extent to which the Courts of New
Kexico fix punishment according to the seriousness
of the offense or choose correctional treatment
for its rehabilitative effect on the defendant is
unknown, table 4 shows a variety of sentences im-
posed in 1937 for offenses of the same general
class. In the interpretation of these figures,
however, it should be remembered that some classes
include offenses of very different degrees of se-
riousness.

The Census Bureau has collected such statistics
on State criminal courts since 1932.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES DiPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF
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The trial courts of the State of New York dis-
posed of the criminal charges against 11,695
defendants during the calendar year 1937 according
to figures furnished the Bureau of the Census bj
the State Departasnt of Correction. Of this num-
ber, 1C,31S were charged with what the Census
Bureau has defined as najor offenses, while the
rffisalnlng 1,379, constituting 11.8 percent of the
dispositions, were charged with less serious crlit-
innl offenses.

The siuumary of the work of these courts in dis-
posing of defendants charged with major offenses,
presented in table 1 below, shows that 75,2 per-
cent were conTieted and 24.8 percent dismissed or
acquitted. It may come as a surprise to the lay-
man to dlseorer that only 17 percent of the major
charges were heard by Juries, Alle 66.9 percent
were disposed of by oonTictions on pleas of
guilty.

A more detailed analysis of dispositions, shown
in table 2, rereals that 6,047, or 58.6 percent,
of tihe major offenders were defendants in charges
InrolTlng the taking, receipt, or eonrerslon of
property through burglary, larceny, theft, for-
gery, or recelTlng stolen goods, while 1,828, or
17.7 percent, were charged with offenses InTOlrlcg

bodily haim through nrarder, manslaughter, aggra-
vated assault or rape. ConTictions were secured
in 81.5 percent of the "property" crimes end in
S5.5 percent of the crimes against "person".
Robbery, the most ocnimon of the offenses which
InTOlTe both "person" and "property", was the
charge against 995, or 9.6 percent, of the major
offenders, of whom 694, or 69.7 percent, were
conTlcted.

DISPOSITION 0? DKraSDAHTS CHAHGSD WITH
MAJOR OyFKNSBS: 1937

Disposition
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The most frequent type of punishment or correc-
tional treatment of those convicted of major of-
fenses is Incarceration for, as is shown In table
3, 66.9 percent were committed to Jails, prisons,
or reformatories, while 31.8 percent were given
probation or suspended sentences.

The types of sentences Imposed for convictions
in the same general class of offenses, shown In
table 4, reveals the breadth of judicial discre-
tion employed, but In the Interpretation of this
Information it should be remembered that the vari-
ous degrees and subdivisions of these offenses are
not shown.

TYPES OF SENTENCES IKP03ED OH DEFENDANTS
CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES: 1937

Type of sentence
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The proportion of major criminal charges In the
District Courts of North Dakota disposed of by
pleas of guilty Increased from 70.0 percent In
1935 to 73.9 percent In 1937. Most of the other
charges were dismissed, and only a small propor-
tion resulted In trials to determine guilt. Actu-
ally, courts and Juries tried 8.6 percent of the
defendants In 1937, 11.5 percent In 1936, and 8.1
percent In 1935.

Table 1, which shows these data, and tables
lollowlug are from reports of all courts In 1935,
and, on xhe basis of the 1930 population, from
courts covering 77.4 percent of the State In 1936
and 98.6 percent In 1937.

More detailed figures on the work of these
courts In 1937 are given In table 2, which shows
dispositions for both major and minor offenses.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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In 1937, 536, or 53.9 percent, of the defend-
ants were charged with major crimes, and of these,
379, or 70.7 percent, involved the taking of prop-
erty through some form of burglary, larceny, for-
gery, fraud, or the receipt of stolen goods, while
66, or 12.3 percent. Involved doing bodily injury
through murder, manslaughter, assault, or rape.
Of those charged with crimes against "property",
319, or 84.2 percent, were convicted, and of those
charged with offenses against the person, 43, or
65.2 percent, were convicted. Robbery, which in-
volves both "person" and "property", was charged
against 11 defendants, of whom 8 were convicted.

Comparative data, presented in table 3, on the
types of sentences Imposed on those convicted of
major offenses during 1935, 1936, and 1937 reveal
that Incarceration was, by far, the most frequent

type of punishment . The percentage sentenced to
prisons, reformatories, and Jails increased from
72.6 in 1935 to 78.9 in 1937, while the proportion
granted suspended sentences or probation decreased
from 15.5 percent in 1935 to 12.4 percent in 1937.
While the extent to which the courts of North
Dakota choose punishment according to the serious-
ness of the offense, or choose correctional treat-
ment for its rehabilitative effect on the of-
fender is unknown, table 4 shows a "variety of
sentences for offenses of the same general class.
In the interpretation of these data, however, it
should be remembered that some classes include of-
fenses of very different degrees of seriousness.

The collection of judicial criminal statistics
by the Census Bureau is made possible by the vol-
untary cooperation of the clerks of the courts.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES IKPOSED ON DEFEMDA.NT& CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES
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In 1937, 80.6 percent of the defendants charged
with major offenses in the Common Pleas Courts of
Ohio were convicted, a notable Increase from the
73.6 percent convicted In 1936 and the 75.1 per-
cent convicted in 1935. Changes in the propor-
tions of pleas of guilty and of dismissals are the
chief factors in these year-to-yeur differences.
Each year between 9 and 10 percent of the defend-
ants were tried by juries, while the proportion

tried by the court after waiver of jury increased
from 6.3 percent in 1935 to 7.1 percent in 1937.

These data, shown in table 1, are, like those
following, from reports of all courts for 1935,
and, on the basis of the 1930 population, reports
of courts with jurisdiction over 99.8 percent and
97.5 percent of the State, respectively, for 1936
and 1937.

Table 1, DISPOSITION OF DEFEMDANTS CHARGED WITH IkiAJOR OFFENSES

Disposition
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Kore detailed figures on the work of these
courts In 1937, shown in table 2, reveal that
6,010, or 66.1 percent, of the defendants were
charged .Uth major offenses, and that of these,
3,897, or 64.8 percent, were alleged to have com-
mitted crimes InTolving the taking of property-
through some form of larceny, theft, burglary, or
the receipt of stolen goods, while 883, or 14.7
percent, were charged with offenses involving the
doing of bodily harm through murder, manslaughter,
assault, or rape. Of those charged with major
"property" offenses, 3,294, or 84.5 percent, were
oonvioted, end of those charged with major crimes
against the person, 629, or 71.2 percent, were
convicted. Robbery, involving both "person" and
"property", was the charge against 689, or 11.5
percent, of those answering major charges, and
523, or 75.9 percent, of these were convicted.

A considerable increase between 1936 and 1937
in the granting of probation and a decrease in
commitments to local jails are among the changes
to be noted in table 3, which shows the type of
sentences imposed on defendants oonvioted of major
crimes In 1935, 1936, and 1937. While the extent
to which Ohio courts fix punishment on the basis
of the seriousness of the offense or choose the
type of correctional treatment on the basis of its
rehabilitative effect on the individual is un-
known, table 4, showing types of sentences imposed
by offense, does reveal the breadth of Judicial
discretion employed. In the interpretation of
these data, it should be remembered that certain
classes of offenses Include crimes of widely vary-
ing seriousness, and that the laws of Ohio pro-
hibit the granting of probation in convictions of
certain specified offenses.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES IKPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF KAJOR OFFENSES



pnpars on August 23, 1938.

DXFABmBNT OF COMUERCE
Bureau ^i^ the Ceneus

WastiingtoD

JUDICIAL CRIMINAL STATISTICS: 1937

Page 1

In 1937, 87.9 percent of the persons charged

with major crimes in the Circuit Courts of Oregon
were convicted, while in 1935 and 1936, respec-

tively, 69.9 percent and 84.5 percent of persons

similarly charged were convicted. Major factors

in these year-to-year changes were the increase in

the proportion pleading guilty from 63.8 percent

in 1935 to 82.1 percent In 1937, and the decrease

in the proportion dismissed from 23.7 percent in

1935 to 7.2 percent in 1937. These data are con-

tained in table 1, while more detailed figures

for 1937 are given In table 2.

Tables 1 and 2, like those following, are based
on reports from all courts in 1936, and from
courts, which, on the basis of the 1930 popula-
tion, covered 64.5 percent of the State in 1935
and 54.9 percent In 1937,

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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Of tha major charges diaposod of during 1937,
636, or 76.4 percent, InvolTed the taking or con-
version of property through some form of burglary,
larceny, forgery, or the receipt of stolen goods,
rhlle 83, or 10.0 percent. Involved the doing of
personal Injxiry through mvirder, manslaughter, as-
sault, or rape. Of those charged ulth crimes
against "property", 568, or 89.3 percent, were
convicted, and of those charged with offenses
against the person, 65, or 78.3 percent, were con-
victed. Robbery, which Involves both "property"
and "person" was the charge against 27 defendants
and of these 21 were convicted.

Table 3, which shows the types of sentences im-
posed on those convicted of major crimes during
1937, 1936, and 1935, reveals a steady decrease in
the proportion committed to prisons and reforma-

t-orles, and a steady increase in the use of proba-
tion or suspended sentences, ivhlle the eitent to
which the Oregon courts choose punishment accord-
ing to the seriousness of the offense, or choose
correctional treatment for its rehabilitative ef-
fect on the offender is unknown, table 4 shows a
variety of sentences for offenses of the same gen-
eral class. In the interpretation of these data,
however, it should be remembered that some classes
include offenses of very different degrees of se-
riousness.

The Census Bureau's collection of statistics on
the functioning of State criminal courts has in-
dicated wide variations exist In definitions and
classifications of criminal behavior, in the use
of pre-trial dispositions, in granting probation,
and in the use of other judicial perogatlves.

Table 3. TYPES OF SEKTENCES IlffOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES
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In 1937, 70.4 percent of those answering major

criminal charges In the general trial courts of

PennsylTsnla were convicted, according to a report

to the Bureau of the Census by the State Depart-

ment of Welfare. This was a slight increase from

the 69.5 percent reported convicted in 1936, and

the 67.6 percent reported for 1935. These data

are shown in table 1, from which it may also be

noted that while more than 40 percent of the oases

were disposed of by Juries each year, court trials

did not exceed 3 percent of any year's disposi-

tions.

More detailed figures on the work of these

courts during 1937, which are given in table 2,

show that 22,603, or 48.7 percent of the defend-

ants were charged with what the Bureau of the

Census has classified as major crimes.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF DEFEKDAOT'S CHARGED WITH MAJOR OFFENSES

Disposition

Defendants disposed of

Eliminated without oonvlotion ...

Dismissed
Jury waived, acquitted by court
Acquitted by jury
Other no-penalty dispositions .

Convicted
Plea of guilty
Court finds guilty
Jury verdict guilty

1937

Number Percent

22,603

6,699
2,684

145
3,602

268

15,904
9,799

457
5,648

100.0

29.6
11.9
0.6

15.9
1.2

70.4
43.4
2.0

1936

Number Percent

22,067

6,727
2,674

122
3,769

162

15,340
9,048

498
5,794

30.5
12.1
0.6
17.1
0.7

69.5
41.0

1935

Number Percent

23,019

7,465
2,848

123
4,251

243

15,554
9,429

375
5,750

100.0

32.4
12.4

1.1

67.6
41.0
1.6

25.0

DISPOSITION OF DEFENDANTS IK CRIMINAL CASES IN THE TRIAL COURTS OF PENNSYLVANIA,

BY OFFENSE: 1937

All offenses

Major offenses, total

Uurder
Manslaughter
Robbery
Aggravated assault ....

Burglary
Larceny, except auto theft
Auto theft
Embezzlement and fraud . .

,

Stolen property
Forgery
Rape
Commercialized vice
Other sex offenses
Violating drug laws
Carrying weapons, etc. ..

Other major offenses ....
Abortion
Arson
Bigamy
Blackmail and extortion
Escape end jail break .

Kidnaping
Perjury

Other offenses:

Minor assault
Nonsupport or neglect ....

Violating liquor laws ....

Driving while intoxicated
Other motor vehicle laws .

Disorderly conduct and
vagrancy

Gambling
All other offenses

Total
defend-
ants

disposed
of

46,387

22,603

213
489

1,695
3,015
2,936
5,739

915
1,795

502
634
697
629

2,070
239

1,035
r

.

(*)
(*)

(*)
(•)

(]
I'

3,102
3,999
3,284
5,558
2,244

241
1,522
3,834

DISPOSED OF WITHOUT CONVICTION

14^61

6,699

82
312
296

1,456
416

1,281
208
804
172
134
276
278
646
55

283

Dis-
missed

Jury
waived,
acquit-
ted by
court

6,536

2,684

95
39

692
177
493
55

485
55
76
80

321
5

Acquit-
ted by
jury

66E

1,525
751

1,113
1,420

940

113
524

1,776

816
578
461
254
439

83
111

1,110

•Not returned separately. Included in "All other offenses

39
35

237

15
16

7,050

3,602

59
191
232
725
209
702
144
262
101
46
186
234
257

644
17

567
1,108

231

393
481

3i;526

15.904

131
177

1,399
1,559
2,520
4,456

707
991
330
500
421
351

1,424
164
752

Plea
guilty

18,608

9,799

1,577
3,248
2,171
4,138
1,304

128
998

2,058

43
76

698
724

1,930
2,941

493
612
215
431
181
162
878
59

356

Jury
waived,
court
finds
guilty

3,522

457

826
1,127
1,457
2,707
804

73
662

1,153

137
14

55
2,086

66
74

Jury
verdict
guilty

9,396

5,648

93
682
803
559

1,380
200
339
71
54

225
181
465
125
385

696
35

648
1,357

159

329
519

(OVER)



Page 2

Of the major offense charges in 1937, 12,521,
or 55.4 percent, InTolTed the taking of property
through some form of burglary, larceny, forgery,
fraud, or the receipt of stolen goods, while
4,414, or 19.5 percent, Involved doing personal
injury through murder, manslaughter, assault, or
rape. Of those charged with "property" crimes,
9,506, or 75.9 percent, were convicted, and of
those charged with crimes against the person,
2,288, or 51.8 percent, were convicted. Hohbery,
which involves both "person" and "property" was
charged against 1,695 persons, of whom, 1,399, or
82.5 percent, were convicted.

As is shown in table 3, the courts made use of
the various methods of punishment and correctional
treatment in approximately the same proportions
during each of the three years. Table 4 shows.

however, that in 1937 different types of sentences
were Imposed for offenses of the same general
class. In the interpretation of these data, how-
ever, it should be remembered that some classes
include offenses of very different degrees of
seriousness.

This collection of judicial criminal statis-
tics, which was begun by the Census Bureau In
1932, is made possible by the cooperation of State
reporting agencies and courts, end has revealed
many variations in the definitions and classifica-
tions of criminal behavior, in the use of pretrial
dispositions, and in the use of different types of
sentences. Such variations suggest, in addition
to the need for caution in the interpretation of
data, the need for comparative studies to deter-
mine the relative merits of different practices.

Table 3. TYPKS OF SENTENCES IliPOSED ON DEFEKDANTS CONVICTED OF
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The exceptionally high proportion of convic-
tions resulting from the disposition of major
criminal offense charges against defendants in the

superior courts of Rhode Island for 1935 increased

in 1936 and in 1937 reached the still higher pro-

portion of 98.6 percent, according to reports made

to the Bureau of the Census. Factors in this

change were the decrease in the percentage of dis-

missals and the increase in the percentage of

pleas of guilty
tendere)

.

( Including pleas of nolo con-

Table 1, presenting odaiparatlve data for 1935,
1936, and 1937, also Includes figures showing that
in each year less than 2 percent of the defendants
availed themselves of the rl^t to trial by Jury.
The work of the superior courts for 1937 is shown
in more detail in table 2,

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF DEFENDAl^TS CHARGED WITH MAJOR OFFENSES



Of the defendants charged- with major offenses,
436, or 76.8 percent, were charged with the tak-
ing, receipt, or conversion of property through
theft, burglary, larceny, fraud, forgery, or the
receipt of stolen goods; and of these, 433, or
99.3 percent, were convicted. Doing bodily harm
through assault, murder, manslaughter, or rape
was the charge against 64, or 11.3 percent, of
the major offenders, and 63 convictions were re-
turned in the disposition of these charges. Eight
of the 9 defendants charged with robbery, usually
considered the most serious of the crimes involv-
ing both "person" and "property," wore convicted.

By far the most frequent type of punishment or
oorrsotlonal treatment imposed, as shown in table
3, was suspended sentence or probation. The
steady increase in prison or reformatory commit-

ments was counterbalanced by a decrease
sentences.

in Jail

Types of sentence are shown, by offense, in
table 4, revealing the breadth of Judicial discre-
tion employed. In the interpretation of these
data It should be remembered, however, that the
degrees or subdivisions of these offenses are not
shown.

The collection of statistics on the fxmotioning
of State court i in criminal proceedings was begun
by the Census Bureau in 1932 under the authority
of an Act of Congress and is made possible by the
voluntary cooperation of State reporting agencies.
In Rhode Island the cooperating agency is the Di-
vision of Probation and Criminal Statistics of the
Department of Public Welfare.

Table 3. TTPES OF SENTENCES IMPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES
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Reports from the Circuit Courts of South Dakota
to the Bureau of the Census shon that In eaoh of
the past three years more than four-fifths of the
defendants charged with major crimes were con-
victed. However, the proportion reported con-
victed In 1937 (83. 8 percent) was below that re-
ported for 1936 (86.1 percent), and that reported
for 1935 (88.7 percent). Of course, any changes
In reporting accuracy would affect these fL^ures.

These data, shown In table 1, are, like those
following, from reports of all courts for 1935,
and for 1936 and 1937, respectively, from courts
which, on the basis of the 1930 population, cov-
ered 97.3 and 99.6 percent of the State.

More detailed figures for 1937, which show the
type of disposition by the offense, are given in
table Z.

Table 1. DISP03ITI0H OF
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Of the defendants dlsDosed of durln;; 1937, 526,
or 55.5 percent, were charged with what the Bureau
of the Census defines as major offenses, and of
these, 43, or 9.1 percent, were charged with mur-
der, manslaughter, aggravated assault, or rape
(offenses which Involve injury to a person), while
393, or 74.7 percent, were charged with the taking
of property through some form of burglary, lar-
ceny, forgery, fraud, or the receipt of stolen
goods. Of those charged with offenses against the
parson, 32, or 56,7 percent, were convicted, while
338, or 86.0 percent, of those charged with "prop-
erty" crimes were convicted.

The comparative data, given in table 3, on the
types of sentences Imposed on those convicted of
major offenses in each of the three years reveals
that the decrease in the proportion sentenced to

prisons and reformatories is matched by a corre-
sponding increase in the proportion sentenced to
local Jails. Combining these two types of sen-
tences reveals that an almost constant percentage
(74.9 for 1935, 76.5 for 1936, and 76.2 for 1937)
of those convicted have been inoarceratsd.

While the extent to which the Courts of South
Dakota Impose punishment according to the serious-
ness of the offense or choose correctional treat-
ment for Its rehabilitative effect on the offender
is unknown, table 4 shows that, with the exception
of murder, manslaughter, and robbery, e variety of
sentences were Imposed in 1937 for offenses of the
same general class. In the Interpretation of
these data, however. It should be remembered that
some classes Include offenses of very different
degrees of seriousness.

Table 3. TTPiB OF SENTENCES IMPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF
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Reports of the District" Courts of Utah reveal
that while the percentage of convictions resulting
from charges of major crimes decreased from 71.1
in 1935 to 67.4 in 1936, it rose to 78.5 in 1937.
Although changes in the proportions of pleas of
guilty and of dismissals were the chief factors in
these year-to-year differences, a steady decrease
In the use of trial by Jury is to be note J. The
trial of felony charges by the court after waiver

of Jury, which was legalized in 1935, was used in
only a limited number of cases.

Table 1, which shows these data, end the tables
following are from reports to the Census Bureau by
all courts for 1937, and for 1935 and 1936, re-
spectively, by courts covering, on the basis of
the 1930 population, 98.1 percent and 98.3 percent
of the State.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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More detailed figures on the work of these
courts in 1937, given in table E, show that 377,
or 81.6 percent, of the defendants were charged
with major crimes, while the remaining 85, or 18.4
percent, were charged with less serious offenses.
Of the major offenders, 354, or 67.4 percent, were
charged with the taking of property through some
form of burglary, larceny, forgery, fraud, or the
receipt of stolen goods, while 43, or 11.4 per-
cent, were charged with doing bodily harm through
murder, manslaughter, assault, or rape. Of those
charged with "property" crimes, 215, or 84.6 per-
cent, were convicted, and of those charged with
offenses against the person, 22, or 51.2 percent,
were convicted. Hobbery, which involves both
"person" and "property", was the charge in 37 in-
stances, and of these, 27, or 73.0 percent, re-
sulted in convictions.

It may be noted from table 3 that prison sen-
tences ware imposed on more than half of the de-
fendants convicted of major crimes in 1935, 1936,
and 1937, while suspended sentences or probation
were imposed almost twice as frequently in 1937
(29.1 percent) as in 1935 (14.9 percent). While
the extent to which the courts of Otah determine
punishment according to the seriousness of the of-
fense, or choose correctional treatment for its
rehabilitative effect on the offender, is un-
known, table 4 shows a variety of punishments for
offenses of the same class. In the interpretation
of these data, however, It should be remembered
that some classes include offenses of very differ-
ent degrees of seriousness. It is also interest-
ing that, between 1936 and 1937, the increase in
pleas of guilty is almost the same as the increase
in probation or suspended sentences.

Table 3. TYPES OF SEKTENCES IliPOSED ON DEFEHDAKT& CONVICTED OF
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In 1937, 77.8 percent of the defendants charged
with major offenses in the trial courts of Vermont
were convicted, a slight increase from the 74.5
percent convicted In 1936, and the 73.9 percent
convicted In 1935. Each year, almost all charges
were disposed of either by pleas of guilty or dis-
missals, and very few resulted in trials. Actu-
ally, the percentage of trials was 4.3 in 1937,
8,5 in 1936, end 7.7 in 1935.

The data shown in the following tables are com-
piled from reports furnished by both county and
municipal courts. It is estimated that, on the
basis of the 1930 population, the reports covered
approximately 98 percent of the State in 1935, 65
percent in 1936, and 90 percent in 1937.

tore detailed figures on the work of these
courts In 1937 are presented in table 2.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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In 1937, 649, or 12,5 percent, of the defend-
ants were charged with major crimes, and of these,

481, or 74.1 percent, were charged with the taking
of property througli some form of burglary, fraud,

larceny, or the receipt of stolen goods, while 37,

or 5.7 percent, were charged with doing bodily In-

Jury through murder, assault, or rape. Of those
charged with crimes against "property", 396, or

82.3 percent, were convicted, and of those charged
with crimes against the person, 16, or 43.2 per-

cent, were convicted. No oases of manslaughter,
and only 2 of robbery, were disposed of during the

year.

Table 3 shows the types of sentences Imposed on
those convicted of major offenses In 1935, 1936,
and 1937. The number of prison sentences reported
for 1936 was proportionately greater than for 1935

and 1937. However, the 1936 data do not include
reports from 5 municipal courts which were in-

cluded in the other 2 years. As municipal courts
make proportionately less use of prison sentences
than do county courts, this fact probably accounts
for the variation noted. In each year, neverthe-
less, incarceration was, by far, the most frequent
type of punishment, with more than three-fifths of

the sentences being to prisons, reformatories, or
Jails. While the eitent to which the courts of
Vermont choose punishment according to the seri-
ousness of the offense, or choose correctional
treatment for its rehabilitative effect on the of-
fender is unknown, table 4 shows a variety of sen-
tences for offenses of the same general class. In
the interpretation of these data, however, it
should be remembered that some classes include of-
fenses of very different degrees of seriousness.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES IKPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF
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The proportion eonvlated of the defendants
charged with major crimes In the Superior Courts
of Washington has Increased steadily from 77.3
percent In 1935 to 81.6 percent In 1937, according
to annual reports received from these Courts by
the Bureau of the Census. The reports also reveal
an even greater Increase In the proportion of de-

fendants pleading guilty (62,8 percent In 1935 to

71.4 percent In 1937). In no one of these years

did more than 15 percent of the defendants exer-
cise their right to a trial by Jury. During the
three year period Juries returned verdicts of
"guilty" against 3 of every 4 persons tried by
them.

These comparative data ere shown in table 1,

while more detailed figures for 1937, which show
disposition by offense, are presented In table 8.

Table 1. DISPCSITIOM OF



Page 2

Of those charged with major offenses In 1937,
1,092, or 69.2 percent, of the defendants answered
charges Involving the tnklng of property through
some form of burglary, larceny, forgery, fraud, or
the receipt of stolen goods, while 204, or 12.9
percent, ware charged with one of the offenses in-
volving personal Injury - murder, manslaughter,
aggravated assault, or rape. Of those charged
with "property" crimes, 919, or 84.2 percent, were
convicted, while of those charged with offenses
against the person, 153, or 75.0 ' percent, were
convicted. Pobbery, an offense which Involves
both "parson" and "property", was the charge
against 76 defendants, of whom, 66, or G6.8 per-
cent, were convicted.

Table 3, which shows the types of sentences im-
posed on those convicted of major offenses during

each of the past three years, reveals that an al-
most constant proportion (approximately 65 per-
cent) were sentenced to prisons or reformatories
each yefir and thet the proportion sentenced to
Jails Increased from 14.4 percent in 1935 to 17.9
percent in 1937. In all, 93.6 percent of those
convicted in 1937 were incarcerated.

While the extent to which the courts of Wash-
ington choose punishment (looording to the serious-
ness of the offense or choose correctional treat-
ment for its rehabilitative effect on the Individ-
ual is unknown, as table 4 shows, a variety of
punishments were imposed in 1937 for offenses of
the same general class. In the interpretation of
these data, however, it should be remembered that
some Classens include offenses of very different
degrees of seriousness.

Table 3. TYPES OF SENTENCES IMPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF
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For 1937, Wisconsin courts with criminal Juris-
diction reported that of 3,024 persons charged
with major crimes, 2,548, or 84.3 percent, were
convicted. Similar figures for 1935 and 1936,
respectively, were 79.1 percent and 77.7 percent.
It may also be noted that in no one of these three
years did as many as 5 percent of the defendants
avail themselves of their right to trial by Jury,
while 8.5 percent in 1935, 8.0 percent in 1936,

and 7.7 percent in 1937 waived trial by Jury and
were tried by the court.

These figures, which are presented In table 1,
are, like those in tables following, from re-
Dorts of practically all courts in the State hav-
ing the power to try persons charged with major
offenses, and include Superior, Circuit, County,
and Municipal Courts.

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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More detailed figures for 1937, which show for
both major and minor crimes the type of disposi-
tion by the class of offense charged, are given in
table 2. From these, it may be seen that of the
persons charged with major offenses, 333, or 11.0
percent, were accused either of murder, man-
slaughter, assault, or raoe, all of which involve
the doing of personal injury. Likewise, among the
defendants to major charges were 2,016 persons
charged with the taking of property through some
form of burglary, larceny, forgery, fraud, or the
receipt of stolen goods. Of those charged with
offenses against the person, 256, or 76.9 uercent,
were convicted, while of those charged with "prop-
erty" crimes, 1,732, or 85.9 percent were con-
victed. Robbery, an offense which involves both
"property" and "person" was the charge against 83
defendants, and, of these, 78 were convicted.

Figures on the tynes of sentences imposed on
those convicted of major crimes during the years
1935, 1936, and 1937, which are presented In table
3, reveal a steady decrease in the proportions
sentenced to jails and to prisons and reforma-
tories, and an increase in the proportion placed
on probation or under suspended sentences.

While the extent to which the courts of Wiscon-
sin choose punishment according to the seriousness
of the offense, or choose correctional treatment
for Its rehabilitative effect on the Individual
offender Is unknown, table 4 shows that a variety
of sentences were imposed in 1937 for offenses of
the same general class. In the interpretation of
these data, however, it should be remembered that
some classes include offenses of very different
degrees of seriousness.

Table 3. TYPES OF SEKTKNCES IMPOSED ON DEFEHDAHTS 'CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES
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The District Coxirts of Wyoming reported that
81.1 percent of those charged with major criminal
offenses were convloted in 1937, while 74.0 per-
cent were convicted in 1936, and 77.0 percent in
1935. Only small percentages (10.7 in 1937, 8.1
in 1936, and 13.1 in 1935) had their guilt deter-
mined by court or Jury trials, almost all oases
being disposed of either by convictions on pleas
of guilty or by dismissals.

Page 1

The data presented in the following tables are
from reports furnished to the Census Bureau by all
District Courts of the State for 1935, and for
1936 and 1937, respectively, by courts covering,
on the basis of the 1930 population, 92.5 and 96.4
percent of the State.

Uore detailed figures on the work of these
courts in 1937 are given in table Z,

Table 1. DISPOSITION OF
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In 1937, 328, or 62.8 percent, of the defend-
ants were charged with major crimes, while the
remaining 194, or 37.2 percent, were charged with
less serious offenses. Of the major offenses
charged, 267, or 81.4 percent, involved the taking
or conversion of property through seme form of
burglary, larceny, forgery, or fraud, while 32, or
9.8 percent, involved the doing of bodily harm
through murder, manslaughter, assault, or rape.
Convictions were returned in 223, or 83.5 percent,
of the charges of crimes against "property", and
in 18, or 56.3 percent, of the charges of crimes
against the person. Robbery, involving both "per-
son" and "property", was charged against 13 de-
fondants, of whom 11 were convicted.

From table 3, which shows the types of sen-
tences Imposed on those convicted of major crimes

during the three year period, it may be noted that
In each year more than three-fourths of those sen-
tenced were given terms in prisons, reformetories,
or jails. While the extent to which the courts of
Wyoming choose punishment according to the seri-
ousness of the offense, or choose correctional
treatment for its rShabllitatlve effect on the of-
fender is unknown, table 4 shows a variety of
sentences for offenses of the same general class.
In the interpretation of these data, hpmever, it
should be remembered that some classes include of-
fenses of very different degrees of seriousness.

This collection of statistics on the function-
ing of State criminal courts was begun by the
Census Bureau in 1932, under the authority of an
Act of Congress, and is made possible by the co-
operation of the clerks of court.

Table 3. TTPKS OF SENTENCES IKPOSED ON DEFENDANTS CONVICTED OF MAJOR OFFENSES


